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DESCRIPTION: ZA2020.01 Conservancy Amendment: To amend a condition of approval for the 
minimum garage front yard setback for nine (9) developed properties.  Relief from the 
minimum 22-foot setback ranges from a just over an inch to just over three (3) feet in 
length.  Eight of the nine lots are under private ownership other than the builder – 
Essex Homes.  All nine properties are located within the Conservancy neighborhood 
under the umbrella of the McLean master planned community conditional zoning 
district. 

MEETING: 2020_06_18 Planning & Zoning Board 

DEPARTMENT: Planning and Zoning 

STAFF CONTACT: Shelley DeHart 

 

SUMMARY OF ACTION: 

Consider this request to amend a conditional of approval for the required front yard garage setback for nine 
properties located within The Conservancy. 

 

EXHIBITS: 

Packet Report 

 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 

Receive report and public comment 
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Zoning Map Amendment Request:  ZA-2020.01 

Property Owners/Applicants: Essex Homes; Richard Morono; James Chaney; Harry 
Chambers; Kevin Eckard; Neil Kiker; Lisa Barnette; Pamela Hannon; and Billy Simmons. 

Current zoning: General Residential Conditional Zoning District (G-R/CD)  

Proposed zoning: No proposed change to existing zoning classification. This is a request to 
amend a condition of approval for the minimum garage front yard setback for nine (9) developed 
properties. Relief from the minimum 22-foot setback ranges from a just over an inch to over 
three (3) feet in depth. Eight of the nine lots are under private ownership other than the builder, 
Essex Homes. All nine properties are located within the Conservancy neighborhood under the 
umbrella of the McLean master planned community conditional zoning district. 

Property location: Selected lots within Conservancy at McLean.  

Gaston County tax parcel identification numbers: # 225588, 226366, 224790, 226385, 224805, 
226383, 224802, 224794, and 226362. 

Map 1. Location of subject properties 

 



 

 
Background: The request is to amend a condition of approval related to the front-yard garage setback 
(22 feet) within the adopted conditional zoning district for the McLean master planned community.  The 
existing 22-foot garage setback is a reduction from the 30 foot-minimum, which, received city council 
approval in 2016. This request is specific to nine developed properties located within phase 1 of the 
Conservancy, and the associated encroachments vary as seen in the table below. 
 

Essex Homes, the builder of the subject homes, self-reported two initial properties in violation of the 
minimum 22-foot setback in 2018. It was reported that although the site plan approved by the city for 
the associated zoning permit showed compliance, the lots were incorrectly staked, and the surveyor 
found the error at the final (post-construction) survey. These cases were presented to the Board of 
Adjustment for consideration of a variance; however, the required findings could not be made, and thus 
the variances were denied. 
 
Essex continued to pursue a remedy for the subject lots with the city, while conducting a verification 
exercise to ensure there were no other affected properties.  This resulted in the identification of seven 
(7) additional lots with encroachments into the required setback. These additional lots were self-reported 
by Essex to the city.  Exploration of possible remedies has involved legal review by the city and Essex 
Homes over the past years.  Proposed options included an administrative decision by the planning 
director, alteration of each home to reach compliance, and an amendment of the conditional zoning 
district.  It was confirmed by the city’s legal representation that authority for an administrative variance 
is not an option.  Essex Homes has consulted with the eight private property owners regarding options 
and all owners agree to pursue the conditional zoning amendment to maintain the integrity of their 
homes.  Each property owner is a co-applicant in this request. 
 

 
 



 

 
 
Staff Analysis:  This is a very unusual case that affects eight lots owned by private residents that chose 
to purchase their homes in Belmont. The ninth affected property is still owned by Essex. It is staff’s 
understanding that only one couple, the Kikers, were aware at closing that a setback problem existed, and 
an agreement was provided that would indemnify them of any cost of correction.  Public records show 
the eight privately-owned and occupied subject property sale transfers occurred during June 2017 – 
September 2018.  The encroachments vary from one-and-a-half inch (1 1/2”) to three feet and 1-½ inches 
(3’ 1-1/2”).  Associated surveys have been provided within the applications (Attachment A). The city has 
modified its permitting process to require a foundation survey be submitted to the city by all builders for 
review and approval prior to the final framing step during construction.  The intent of the process change 
is to catch any discrepancy at the beginning of the process and not at completion. 
 
Essex has stated its position that it believes the violations are not substantial, given the totality of the 
circumstances and are willing to pay a fine or provide some sort of amenity to the community (see 
Attachment B dated June 5, 2020.)   This builder presented a supporting offer to the City Council in a 
workshop last March to construct a 6-foot wide sidewalk on adjacent properties that would provide a 
needed connection linking the Seven Oaks Trailhead to the Daniel Stowe Botanical Garden.  The council 
indicated that additional compensation should be provided to support the community, and the home under 
ownership by Essex should be modified for compliance.  A letter from the Daniel Stowe Botanical Garden 
is enclosed within attachment B. 
 
Comprehensive land use plan:  This site is located 
within the Semi-Rural Neighborhood of the adopted 
Comprehensive Land Use Plan.  A portion of a 
“Village Center” also encroaches into this area.  The 
vision for this land use category is to allow for low 
density single-family residential outside of a village 
center with higher density and/or mixed use within 
the village center. 
 
Although the McLean Master Plan Community was 
approved prior to the recent update, it is still 
consistent with Goal 1 – Land Use of the 
comprehensive plan because it supports a healthy tax 
base and promotes a choice in housing.  
 
 
Neighborhood meeting:  The applicant’s team held 
the required community meeting on March 4, 2020, 
at the community clubhouse located on Conservancy 
Drive.  There were approximately 19 members of the community present in addition to the applicant’s 
team. Comments included potential inconvenience to neighboring properties if extensive reconstruction 
is required and the public hearing process.  The minutes from the meeting are provided in attachment 
C of this report. 
 
Staff Recommendation: Ultimately, any compensation and/or fines to benefit the community will be 
decided by the City Council.  Staff is of the opinion there is no easy answer and the impact to our 
residents could be substantial if reconstruction is required.  Further, staff is unaware of any reports that 
these existing homes are creating impacts to the adjacent properties or community.  
 
 



 

 
We also support Essex compensating the neighborhood by enhancing amenities such as the proposed 
sidewalk connections between the botanical garden and the Seven Oaks Trailhead at a minimum.  
Conditions should be tied to the approval that would include bonding for any proposed construction 
compensation offered.  
 
In closing, staff supports this request as a remedy to this unique situation providing closure to our 
affected Belmont residents and the consistency findings with the adopted comprehensive plan can be 
made. 
 
 
Attachment A – Application  
Attachment B – Letter Dated June 5, 2020 from Moretz Law Group and DSBG Letter. 
Attachment C – Neighborhood Meeting Minutes 
Attachment D – Conservancy Map with all affected properties. 















































































































 ______________________________________________________________________ - 
 Zachary M. Moretz * 
Sender’s email address: zac@moretzlaw.com Marjorie T. Benbow, MBA ** 
  
 

* Board Certified Specialist in  300 McGill Ave. NW, Suite 100 
 Commercial Real Estate Law  Concord, NC 28027 
** Of Counsel, M.S.P.H. & Registered Patent Attorney  704.721.3500 
   704.721.3555 fax 
   
  

 

W W W . M O R E T Z L A W . C O M  

June 5, 2020 

 

Shelley DeHart, AICP  VIA EMAIL ONLY TO SDEHART@CITYOFBELMONT.ORG 

Planning Director, City of Belmont 

P.O. Box 431 

Belmont, North Carolina 28021 

 

 Re: Applications for Modification to Conditional Zoning District, The Conservancy at McLean 

 

Dear Shelley: 

 

 As you know, I represent Essex Homes with regard to the above-referenced matter and am also 

authorized to assist the eight other affected homeowners with regard to the applications for modifications to the 

conditional zoning district we have filed.  We understand that the applications are complete, and as you know 

we have held the required neighborhood meeting and provided to you the minutes thereof.  We have also 

continued to communicate with those who attended the neighborhood meeting to keep them apprised of the 

various changes to the hearing dates as we promised to do at the meeting.  This letter is for you to include in the 

agenda packet to the Planning and Zoning Board members and to include in the official record in this matter. 

 

Essex has repeatedly stated its willingness to pay a fine or provide some sort of amenity to the 

community in recognition of the inconvenience and hardship caused by the inadvertent setback violations.  

While Essex continues to believe the violations are not substantial given the totality of the circumstances, Essex 

is willing to construct new 6-foot-wide concrete sidewalks on either side of The Conservancy along New Hope 

Road, extending southward to the trailhead for the Carolina Thread Trail, and northward to the main entrance of 

the Daniel Stowe Botanical Garden. I have enclosed a letter from  Patrick Larkin, Executive Director of the 

Botanical Garden, indicating the Botanical Garden’s support of this proposal. This work will cost in the range 

of $100,000.00.  These wide sidewalks would be a valuable amenity not only to the McLean community but 

also to the general public using the Carolina Thread Trail.  This proposal is provided as an accommodation and 

is contingent upon the City’s final approval of the requested zoning modifications to the setbacks.  

 

 The requested revisions to the conditional zoning district should be approved without a doubt.  Eight of 

the homes are occupied by Belmont citizens and have been for up to three years in some cases.  If the City were 

to deny these requests, it would in effect be ordering these homeowners – not Essex Homes, which only owns 

one of the homes – to suffer the immense hardships and costs of reconstructing their garages to correct a 

deficiency that is not even noticeable to the eye.  (We provided drone video of the street and streetscape upon 

your request previously, which can be found via the following YouTube link: https://youtu.be/x72gM0uj8v0, 

and request that it be made available to the Planning and Zoning Board members prior to the hearing and 

included in the official record in this matter.)  The homeowners themselves and the neighborhood association 

are all in favor of these requests, and there is no one who would be harmed by granting the requests.  

 

https://nam04.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fyoutu.be%2Fx72gM0uj8v0&data=02%7C01%7CStallardWG%40stanleymartin.com%7C079ef2ff79e94ae43a9608d7c69c875d%7Ca7cdf46fc32341c8be7959c78eb1ca00%7C0%7C0%7C637196247912024258&sdata=ct8Ek2EbhXrYY%2B5o2KemrNXnPTkKCaRYhDs2jgFSNZ0%3D&reserved=0
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 Ordering the reconstruction of these garages would create significant hardships for these homeowners, 

and would leave some of them without functional garages, greatly diminishing the values of their homes.  In 

addition to demolition and reconstruction costs in the range of $30,000.00 to $50,000.00 per home, many 

unintended consequences or issues would be caused by the denial of the rezoning proposals, including the 

following: 

 

• Cutting, removal and replacement of a portion of the driveway would be required for each home. New 

concrete in driveways will always be a different color than original. 

• Any stone/brick replacement could have variation due to coming from a different source or in some 

cases, could be from a different manufacturer. 

• Siding will likely vary in color compared to existing weathered siding. 

• Where would homeowners park? Overnight street parking is prohibited in the subdivision. 

• Where would homeowners store garage items during remodel? Must they rent storage units? 

• What if homeowners are not physically able or comfortable moving everything out of their garages? 

Must they hire movers? 

• What about the stress of having a large assortment of construction workers on their property during the 

COVID-19 pandemic? Many of the homeowners are in the high risk age group.  

• What about the hardship to neighbors from the presence of construction vehicles, noise and trash? 

• Where would construction dumpsters be placed without causing additional damage to driveways and 

landscaping, or obstructing the street? 

• Some homes would lose significant value due to the elimination of a functional garage. That could cause 

financial hardship, and reduced property values throughout the neighborhood. Those homeowners would 

also likely be in violation of neighborhood restrictions requiring all vehicles to be parked within the 

garage.  

 

 Essex Homes has self-reported these issues, which would still be unknown had it not done so, and has 

been fully transparent and accommodating throughout this process. These completely unintentional violations 

are truly a victimless crime, if they are a crime at all, and the neighborhood and all the affected homeowners 

support these requests.  We look forward to presenting more information at the upcoming hearings.  Of course, 

do not hesitate to contact me if you need anything at all further prior to the Planning and Zoning Board meeting.  

Thank you. 

 

Yours, 

 

MORETZ LAW GROUP, P.A. 

 
Zachary M. Moretz 

 

ZMM/yd 

 

cc: Essex Homes 

 

Enclosure: Letter from Daniel Stowe Botanical Garden 
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